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Hazelhurst is located on Pueblo's south side in an area originally known as Bessemer. 
The house is a single detached two-story rectangular shaped building with a side 
wing. Construction is of common bond brick with two rows of headers, located one- 
fourth and three-fourths of the way up around the exterior wall. The roof is a 
double cross gable design supporting four single stack chimneys. Two chimneys are 
located on the front and rear slopes, offset to the left. One is located on the 
right side slope and one straddles the ridge to the rear of the house. The house 
has front, back, and side return gables with plain boxed cornices. From the attic 
flanking the front and sides of the house, there is a walk-out terrace with turned 
post railings. The terrace is supported by nine tall wooden columns with decora- 
tively carved crowns of cast plaster. On the right side of the house two sets of 
four steps lead to a large veranda with an entrance into the dining room. Numerous 
small paned windows are on the left front and side of the house'on both the upper 
and lower levels. (Originally, it may have been an open porch on the lower lever 
and a walk-out terrace on the upper.) Broad steps lead to an entrance on the left 
side of the house and to the front door, which is in the center gable facade. 
Pilasters with embrasures decorate both the sash of the single panel door and two 
tall narrow windows to the left. Directly above the front door is a fan shaped 
overhang of open woodwork.

There are eleven arched windows with radiating voussoirs around the lower level of 
the house. A single dormer window with a return gable projects out of the left side 
of the roof from the attic. The house also features three large leaded stained 
glass windows: one above the front door, one above the first landing of the front 
staircase, and one long narrow window above the bay alcove in the dining room. 
There are several smaller windows in the transoms above the interior doorways. 
Directly above the front door is a large eyebrow window of beveled glass.

Inside the front door is a tall entryway with a hand-carved golden oak staircase 
which supports two landings upward to the second floor. The original decoratively 
bordered parquet flooring of oak is still intact. To the right of the entryway are 
the front and back parlors separated by huge sliding oak doors. Beyond the entry- 
way is a large study with an adjoining library. Behind the study is the kitchen 
and breakfast nook. To the right of the kitchen is a large formal diningroom. The 
house features four fireplaces: one in the front parlor and one in the study, both 
adorned with carved oak mantles, beveled mirrors, and Italian tile. The remaining 
two fireplaces are located in two of the upstairs bedrooms. Many of the door knobs, 
plates, and hinges on the lower level are intricately carved in brass relief. An 

old servants' stairway outside at the rear of the house has been removed and an 
interior stairway installed.

A small carriage house with a gabled roof once stood at the rear of the property. 
This structure, however, was removed some time ago.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

Hazelhurst is significant for its architectural distinction; for its excellent 
craftsmanship; and for its association with Emanuel Tolle, an important business­ 
man in southern Colorado.

Hazelhurst is situated in an area of Pueblo known as Bessemer. Title to property 
in that locale originated in the Mexican period with the Nolan Land Grant, later 
recognized by the U.S. Congress in a measure approved in 1870. The name Bessemer 
arose with the construction of steel works in the area. In 1887 one Samuel F. 
Hazelhurst platted and subdivided the land although this house was not designed 
and built until the 1890s.

The house is notable for its association with Emanuel Tolle. A native of Kentucky, 
Tolle came to Colorado in 1863, engaged in the cattle business, and acquired a 
considerable fortune. He was a member of the Colorado Cattle Growers Association 
and served as a director of the Stockgrowers National Bank in Pueblo. Later he 
diversified his business interests through extensive real estate holdings in Pueblo 
and El Paso counties. Tolle made plans for this structure in the early 1890s. He 
had it designed (with his council) by the local Pueblo architect, H.J. Leedy, and 
built by a local construction firm, Pond and Urch, at a cost of $4,526. Unfortunate­ 
ly, Tolle died during construction, but when finished, the house remained the home 
of Tolle's wife and daughter from 1896 to 1917. After Mrs. Tolle's death, the house 
passed through the hands of several owners, some important in Pueblo's development, 
but none so significant as Tolle himself.

Architecturally, Hazelhurst is a blend of Queen Anne and Colonial Georgian styles, 
the latter a reflection of Tolle's origins in Kentucky where Georgian architecture 
is prevalent. The tall, white colonnades, portico porches, terraces, and wide 
veranda give Hazelhurst a distinct colonial look not seen elsewhere in the area. 
Since its construction in 1895, the house has served as a Pueblo landmark. Although 
the building has suffered some deterioration in recent years, it is currently being 
renovated in such a fashion as to retain its original character and fabric.
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The house sits in the center of the property and faces east toward Berkley 
Avenue .


